
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, October 9, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Jay Jenkins was absent.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Jay Headrick.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Police Chief Paul Irwin, Jr.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 25, 2017.
Don Smith, St. Clair County Economic Development Council Executive Director, addressed council to discuss the Cogswell Avenue Industrial Park Project.  Mr. Smith stated the City’s reputation of being progressive and aggressive, working at a regional and state level, work done on the I-20 corridor and the ability to be good partners has not gone unnoticed.  Mr. Smith explained the EDC has worked through the Industrial Development Board and been successful in obtaining a grant that will cover the entire cost of the groundwork.  City Manager Muenger stated the City’s goal was to have a pad-ready site, which was advised by the State and other recruiting partners as well as the EDC.  Street Superintendent Greg Gossett and his crew have been busy on the site clearing land for the pad.  Mr. Muenger provided some aerial photos taken by a drone to provide the council and Mayor Pruitt a view of the site.  Mr. Muenger stated this property is the industrial future of Pell City.

City Manager Muenger addressed council to discuss permanent entry signs designed by Mr. Greg Hansen with Hansen Landscape Architecture.  Mr. Hansen presented three (3) drawings of the “Welcome to Pell City” signs for the council to review and consider for the permanent signs to be installed at the City’s entry points.  The locations being considered are in Eden after exiting Interstate 20, Town and Country Ford on Highway 231, Highway 78 at Benjamin Moore, and Stemley Bridge Road / Noah Drive.  Mr. Muenger stated he had researched property that was not in the State right-of-way and met with several property owners.  He had secured verbal agreements on four (4) properties that are located at the City’s major entry points.  The proposal from Mr. Hansen would be at a cost of $14,500.00 which would include the surveys, development of legal descriptions, development of construction documents, site plans and bid specifications.
City Manager Muenger discussed a contract submitted from Partners by Design, which was a follow up discussion from the budget process.  Partners by Design proposed a revised monthly contract at a rate of $800.00.  The revised contract would include maintenance to the City’s website, designing a new City logo, ensure all software is operating properly with maintained updates, page design changes, create and write a monthly e-newsletter and quarterly print newsletter at the direction of the City Manager.  This rate would increase the City’s current contract rate with Partners by Design by $605.00 per month. 
Ordinance No. 2017 – 4817 amending the City’s Lodging Tax rate was presented for the second reading.  There was no further discussion.

There was no discussion of the reappointment of Wanda Sims to the Special Care Financing Facilities Authority.

Police Chief Paul Irwin, Jr. requested that the D.A.R.E boat be declared as surplus.  Police Chief Irwin stated the Police Department no longer has a need for the boat and recommended it be sold as surplus.

City Manager Muenger discussed the revision of the City’s Travel Policy.  Mr. Muenger stated any revision to a City policy must be presented to all departments and employees for ten (10) days to review prior to being adopted.  He explained this is a more universal model, which will remove the per diem portion of the policy and require the employee to submit receipt(s) for all expense(s) for reimbursement.  The policy was posted and provided to employees for review.  It will be considered for approval during the October 23rd, 2017 City Council meeting.

City Manager Muenger submitted agreements from the St. Clair County Economic Development Council and the Boy’s and Girl’s Club of Central Alabama for their FY18 appropriations.  CEPA Management, which has a contractual agreement with the City for the use of the Community Center, had provided an invoice in the amount of $25,000.00 for their annual appropriations.  Mr. Muenger stated that once requests were received from other agencies requesting appropriations, they would be presented to council for consideration.

Freddy Hazelwood, Utilities Manager, discussed the Alabama Department of Environmental Management (ADEM) FY17 survey of the City’s water system that’s conducted annually.  Mr. Hazelwood stated Taylor Littleton, engineer with ADEM, inspected all four (4) wells and the City received a satisfactory report.  Mr. Taylor also inspected the City’s files on lead and copper and discussed protocol on lead and copper in the water.  City Manager Muenger commended Mr. Hazelwood, the Revenue Department employees and all employees in the Utility Department on a job well done.

City Manager Muenger commented on the bids received by the Board of Education for the replacement of the CEPA roof.  Based on the bids received, the Board made the decision to go back to a shingle roof.  

Mr. Jesse Franks, a former student at Pell City High School, was chosen to receive the Vulcan Award for this region.  Mr. Muenger asked the council to consider expending $750.00 to co-sponsor a table with the Board of Education at the Vulcan Awards Ceremony in Birmingham on November 2nd where Mr. Franks will receive his award.  Mr. Muenger stated that he would like for the City to have representation at the awards ceremony.
Mayor Comments:  None
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, October 9, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Jay Jenkins was absent.  Those present constituting a quorum of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

Councilman Mitcham made a motion to Suspend the Rules in order to amend the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Alverson and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilman Mitcham made a motion to add the following item to the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Alverson and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

· Consider an expenditure to co-sponsor a table with the Pell City Board of Education at the Vulcan Awards to be held in Birmingham on November 2, 2017. 

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 25, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving an agreement with Greg Hansen, Hansen Landscape Architecture, for the “Welcome to Pell City” signs:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4820

A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN AGREEMENT WITH HANSEN LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City desires to locate “Welcome to Pell City” signs at four (4) primary accent points to the City; and,

WHEREAS, the City has negotiated with the property owners for general access to the properties and is now ready to move forward with the project; and  

WHEREAS, the City has received a proposal from Hansen Landscape Architects in the amount of $14,500.00 for survey, development of legal descriptions, development of construction documents, site plans and bid specifications; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a professional services agreement with Hansen Landscape Architects to provide the above mentioned services on terms consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

1. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an agreement with Hansen Landscape Architects in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, to provide professional services for survey, development of legal descriptions, development of construction documents, site plans and bid specifications in the placement of four (4) “Welcome to Pell City” signs, following the City Attorney’s final approval of said agreement.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved to table an agreement with Partners by Design.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following ordinance amending the City’s Lodging Tax rate.  The ordinance had its first reading at the September 25th council meeting.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the ordinance adopted.

ORDINANCE NO. 2017 – 4817

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2001-1588, WHICH ESTABLISHED A TRANSIENT OCCUPANCY TAX ON ALL PERSONS, FIRMS, CORPORATIONS, PARTNERSHIPS, ASSOCIATIONS, TRUSTEES OR OTHER FIDUCIARIES RENTING OR FURNISHING FOR CONSIDERATION LODGING TO TRANSIENTS IN THE

 CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS:

Section A:
That the provisions of Section 3, “Tax Levied; Amount”, of Ordinance No. 2001-1588, which is codified in Chapter 6, Article VII, Section 6-92 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Pell City, are hereby amended to read as follows:

SECTION 3. TAX LEVIED; AMOUNT.

(a) There is hereby levied and imposed, in addition to all other taxes of every kind now imposed by law, a transient occupancy tax upon every person renting or furnishing, for a consideration, any room or lodging to transients in any hotel, motel, inn, tourist camp, tourist cabin, or any other rooms or lodgings a tax in the amount of six percent (6%) of the gross income received by such person from the renting of rooms or lodgings within the city.

(b) The tax referred to in section 3(a) [codified as Section 6-92(a)] shall apply only to and be measured only by the charges for the rental of rooms or lodgings supplied to transients and shall not apply to or be measured by the charges for the rental of rooms or lodgings supplied for a period of thirty (30) continuous days or longer. Nor shall it apply to the business of renting or furnishing space for accommodation of trailers.

Section B:
Severability.  If any section or provision of this Ordinance shall hereafter be declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, such declaration shall not affect the validity of any other section or provision of this Ordinance.

Section C:
Repeal of Conflicting Ordinances.  Any other Ordinances, or provisions thereof, in conflict with this Ordinance shall be and hereby are repealed on the effective date of this Ordinance.

Section D:
Effective Date.  Upon approval, passage, and publication as required by law, this Ordinance shall become effective on January 1, 2018.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution reappointing Wanda Sims to the Special Care Financing Facilities Authority.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4821

A RESOLUTION APPOINTING WANDA SIMS TO

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE SPECIAL CARE FINANCING

FACILITIES AUTHORITY OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City is charged with appointing the directors of the Special Care Financing Facilities Authority of the City of Pell City, Alabama; and 

WHEREAS, the term of Wanda Sims will expire on November 14, 2017, and Wanda Sims has continued to serve as a director of the authority for several years; and

WHEREAS, Wanda Sims desires to continue to serve for another term; and

WHEREAS, the City desires to reappoint Wanda Sims as a director of the Special Care Financing Facilities Authority of the City of Pell City, Alabama.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that Wanda Sims is hereby appointed to serve as a director of the Special Care Financing Facilities Authority of the City of Pell City, Alabama for a term of 6 years which term shall be deemed to commence and run from November 14, 2017 as required by law.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution declaring certain items as surplus.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4822

A RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE SALE OF 

UNNEEDED PERSONAL PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City, Alabama, has certain items of personal property which are no longer needed for public or municipal purposes; and,

WHEREAS, Section 11-43-56, Ala. Code 1975, authorizes the municipal governing body to dispose of unneeded personal property;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the following personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, is not needed for public or municipal purposes:

· 1994 Black D.A.R.E. Fiberglass Boat 17’ with Trailer

Section 2.   That the Mayor and the City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to dispose of the personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, described in Section 1, above, by receiving bids for such property.  All such property shall be sold to the highest bidder, provided, however, that the Council shall have the authority to reject all bids when, in its opinion, it deems the bids to be less than adequate consideration for the personal property.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the FY18 appropriation agreement with the St. Clair County Economic Development Council.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4823

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH 

THE ST. CLAIR COUNTY ECONOMIC 

DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has appropriated funds to the St. Clair County Economic Development Council (hereinafter “EDC”) for several years to promote the greater Pell City area through new workforce opportunities and retail developments in St. Clair County and the City of Pell City; and

WHEREAS, EDC has requested appropriations from the City for another year to provide these same services in accordance to the terms set forth in the attached Exhibit A; and

WHEREAS, the term of this agreement shall begin on October 1, 2017 and end not later than September 30, 2018; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to once again contract with the EDC in accordance with the terms as set forth in attached Exhibit A.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an agreement with EDC in form and substance as set forth as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference. 

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the FY18 appropriation agreement with the Boys’ and Girls’ Club of Central Alabama, Inc.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4824

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH 

THE BOYS’ AND GIRLS’ CLUB OF CENTRAL ALABAMA, INC.
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has appropriated funds to the Boys’ and Girls’ Club of Central Alabama, Inc. (hereinafter “the Boys’ and Girls’  Club”) for several years to promote and foster educational, recreational, physical and social activities for the youth in communities in central Alabama; and

WHEREAS, the Boys’ and Girls’ Club has requested appropriations from the City for another year to provide these same services in accordance to the terms set forth in the attached Exhibit A; and

WHEREAS, the term of this agreement shall begin on October 1, 2017 and end not later than September 30, 2018; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to once again contract with the Boys’ and Girls’ Club in accordance with the terms as set forth in attached Exhibit A.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an agreement with the Boys’ and Girls’ Club in form and substance as set forth as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference. 

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to expend an amount not to exceed $750.00 to co-sponsor a table with the Pell City Board of Education for the Vulcan Awards to be held in Birmingham on November 2, 2017.
On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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